L_

ANY
COMMITTEE

LiJMVICES,

'SPOR'l .4. TION

Council of the County of Maui

,TIINUTES
March 17, 2016
Council Cr:amber, 8th Floor
CONVENE: 1:31 p.m.
PRESENT: VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Stacy Crivello, Chair
Councilmember Gladys C. Baisa, Vice-Chair
Councilmember Robert Carroll
Councilm ember Don Couch
Councilmember Don S. Guzman
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino (In 1:32 p.m.)
EXCUSED:

VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Riki Hokama

STAFF:

Michele Yoshimura, Legislative Analyst
Tammy M. Frias, Committee Secretary
Ella Alcon, Council Aide, Molokai Council Office (via telephone conference bridge)
Denise Fernandez, Council Aide, Lanai Council Office (via telephone conference
bridge)

Dawn Lono, Council Aide, Hana Council Office (via telephone conference bridge)
ADMIN.:

Janice Y. Shishido, Deputy Director, Department of Housing and Human
Concerns
Ruth T. N. Griffith, Senior Services Housing Administrator, Senior Services
Division, Department of Housing and Human Concerns (Item HHT-1(6))
Dana L. Acosta, Senior Services Program Specialist IV, Senior Services Division,
Department of Housing and Human Concern (Item HHT-1(6))
Cecilia M. P. Suzuki, Senior Services Program Specialist IV, Senior Services
Division, Department of Housing and Human Concern (Item HHT-1(6))
Luanne K. Fujimoto, Senior Services Program Specialist III, Senior Services
Division, Department of Housing and Human Concern (Item HHT-1(6))
Michele N. McLean, Deputy Director, Department of Planning (Item HHT-30)
Jeffrey T. Ueoka, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the Corporation
Counsel

OTHERS:

John McKee, Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs, University of Hawaii Maui
College (Item HHT-30)
Akaku--Maui County Community Television, Inc.

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COTiElITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2016

CHAIR CRIVELLO:
.(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Housing, Human Services, and
Transportation Committee will now come to order. It is about 1:31 p.m. on Thursday,
March 17, 2016. Before we begin, may I please request that we all turn off or silence
our cell phones or other noise-making devices? At this time, I would like to introduce
our voting Committee Members. I'm the Chair, Stacy Crivello, and with us this
afternoon is our Committee Vice-Chair, Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon. Thank you for being here. Councilmember Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Aloha and happy St. Patrick's Day, Mr. Carroll. And Mr. Don Couch,
thank you for being here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon. And thank you for being here -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: --Councilmember Don Guzman. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Excused is Member Riki Hokama and also excused at this time is
Councilmember Mike Victorino. And at this time we'll introduce our Administrating
representatives as they are sitting in the gallery. We have with us, Deputy Director of
Housing and Human Concerns, Jan Shishido; and Ruth Griffith, Program
Administrator for Kaunoa. And with us also is our ever-faithful Deputy Corporation
Counsel, Mr. Jeff Ueoka. Thank you for being here, sir.
MR. UEOKA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And joining us is, Members, we have Mr. Mike Victorino. Thank you for
being here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: With us also with their due diligence and hardworking Staff, we have
Committee Secretary, Tammy Frias, and Legislative Analyst, Michele Yoshimura.
Members, we have two items on the agenda today. So well get started with public
testimony. And I will make contact, first of all, regarding, in regards, sorry, interactive
communications. Assisting us this afternoon from the Hana District is Dawn Lono.
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono in Hana.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Aloha, Dawn. From our Molokai District Office, Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR CRIVELLO:
Good afternoon, Ella.
Denise Fernandez.

And from our Lanai District Office,

MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, ladies. As in regards to our public testimony, for individuals
who will be testifying in the Chamber please sign up at the desk located in the 8th floor
lobby just outside the Chamber door. If you will be testifying from the remote
testimony locations specified on the meeting agenda, please sign up with Council Staff
at that location. Testimony will be limited to the item listed on the agenda today.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to
three minutes per item with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying
please state your name and the name of any organization you are representing. At
this time, I would like to call our first testifier, John McKee.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
MR. McKEE: Good afternoon, everybody, happy -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon.
MR. McKEE: --St. Patrick's Day. I'm glad to see some green around the room. I had one
green shirt and it happened to be a UH shirt. Anyway, I'm here today. My name is
John McKee. I'm the Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs for the University of Hawaii,
Maui College. And I'm here to testify about the lease amendment. On behalf of UH
Maui College, I want to sincerely thank each Member of the Council for your continued
support of the college and for this opportunity to testify. Let me begin by sharing that
the purpose of the Hospitality Academy of Maui renovation, the four former student
housing unit is to provide an educational and training facility for hospitality and
tourism students at UH Maui College. The renovated units will provide students with
a simulated or hands-on experience running a hotel. Further, several of the UHMC
degree programs such as culinary arts and our business programs are looking forward
to initiating an active learning project for students at the renovated facility; this
project has strong local and Statewide support. The first phase of this project is the
renovation of two of the former, of the four former student housing buildings on the
site. Upon completion of this phase, it will not be economical for the college to provide
transient accommodations to the general public. We plan the use of two renovated
buildings to only educate and train students without offering any accommodations to
the general public. The second phase of the project will be the renovation of the
remaining two former student housing buildings which could take a number of years
into the future to complete. The college in partnership with the local hospitality
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industry is currently engaged in fundraising activities towards this end. It will not be
economically viable to consider transient accommodations until the second phase of
the project has been completed and all four of the foimer student housing buildings
are renovated and ready for occupancy. Once the second phase has been completed,
the college plans to be in compliance with all applicable laws in its operation of these
buildings. Prior to beginning to offer transient accommodations to the general public,
the college will comply with all of the required County of Maui approvals. Again,
thank you for your continuing support of the college and please let me know if you
have any questions.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any questions or clarification for our testifier?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Is Mr. McKee gonna be here as a
resource for this one?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: If you have no objections, I'll ask for that, Members.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then if that's the case, then we don't need to.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. We'll wait.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. McKee, can you hang with us a bit? Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'll wait.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you. I will now check with our District Office. Ms. Lono, is
anyone wishing to provide testimony from the Hana District?
MS. LONO: The Ham Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Alcon, is there anyone wishing to provide testimony from the Molokai
District Office?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Fernandez, is there anyone wishing to provide testimony from the
Lanai District Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, ladies. Is there anyone in the gallery or at the District Offices
who would like to testify? District Offices, we've just concluded that there are no
testifiers. It appears as though we've completed testimony as there are no further
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individuals in the Council Chamber or District Offices wishing to testify. Without
objections, I will now close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Members.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

ITEM HHT-30: FIRST AMENDMENT TO THE UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII, MAUI
COLLEGE, STUDENT HOUSING LEASE (CC 16 -36)
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Our first agenda item, HHT-30, is the First Amendment to the University
of Hawaii, Maui College, Student Housing Lease. The Committee is in receipt of
County Communication 16-36, from the Director of Housing and Human Concerns,
transmitting a proposed resolution entitled Authorizing the First Amendment to the
University of Hawaii, Maui College, Student Housing Lease. The purpose of the
proposed resolution is to authorize the University of Hawaii to transition the use of the
property identified for real property tax purposes as Tax Map Key (2) 3-8-007:117,
from solely student housing to administrative, educational, and student and faculty
housing purposes. The Committee may consider whether to recommend adoption of
the proposed resolution with or without revisions. The Committee may also consider
the filing of County Communication 16-36 and other related action. At this time, I
guess we would have comments from the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns. We have our Deputy Director, Jan Shishido.
MS. SHISHIDO: Good aftei loon and thank you, Chair Crivello, and good afternoon,
Councilmembers. And thank you, Vice Chancellor McKee, for being here as well. We
are seeking an amendment to the County's lease with the University of Hawaii,
Manoa...Maui College, excuse me, for their property located at the corner of Wahinepio
and Kaahumanu, Tax Map Key (2) 3-8-007:117. Currently the lease allows only for
student housing and UHMC plans to transform the facility into a teaching lab hotel for
their hospitality program and has acquired State funding to begin the project. As
tourism is the major drive for Maui County's economy, the creation of UH
Maui College's Hospitality Academy of Maui is a natural fit. This facility will be in
support...this facility will support our vibrant tourism industry and more importantly
will allow Maui students to gain hands-on experience right here. Therefore,
Department of Housing and Human Concerns seeks Council approval to amend the
use to include administrative, education, student/faculty housing, and the
management in operation of a hospitality training center and/or a visitor industry
learning lab which may provide transient accommodations to the general public.
Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Director. Members, well open up for discussion and any
questions. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Director. And, I guess, we'll
call Mr. McKee up a little bit later 'cause I had some definite questions for him. So
this amendment basically takes away the aspect of housing and now would be used
for administrative and classroom, actual classroom teaching in that facility, that's
what this, if I read correctly, this agreement does?
MS. SHISHIDO: Correct.
MR. UEOKA: No.
MS. SHISHIDO: Oh no.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. Okay. All right. So, Mr. Ueoka, who is the legal
beagle, so what does it tell us?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. It still provides student and faculty housing purposes in that
new...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It would still allow that?
MR. UEOKA: Yes. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But their intent is not to have housing in the beginning but
to have it as classroom and...
MS. SHISHIDO: I guess the different phases.
MR. UEOKA: I'm not 100 percent sure what they exactly plan on doing moving forward, but
in the use of premises it states administrative, educational, and student and faculty
housing purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I think it'd be good if Mr. McKee was to
come down.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. He's getting ready...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause we have some confusion right here. Please?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. Thank you. Thank you. Mr. McKee? For the record, please
introduce yourself.
MR. McKEE: John McKee, Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs, UH Maui College.
Mr. Victorino, the intent would not be to use those buildings for student housing any
longer. The intent would be to use those buildings as a learning lab for our students,
primarily our hospitality and tourism students, but also some other programs might
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have an interest in using that lab for their, for other purposes that are related to the
hospitality and tourism industry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what I thought you had said, but I'm getting a
different answer from our Corporation Counsel and, I guess, we'll go work it out, we'll
have to work out language, I guess. But so there's no intent in the future to make it
for any student housing, it is really a hospitality lab and education, administrative,
you want to turn all those buildings into that classroom type setting?
MR. McKEE: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. All right. I guess, Madam Chair, we'll figure
out what the difference is. And what is your timeframe? What is the timeframe that
you have allotted for this to become? Because it's been sitting there for a number of
years vacant and it's pretty run down, sometimes very tacky looking, you know. I
know you guys have gone in and tried to clean it up and I appreciate that, but it's still,
to me, you know, really an eye sore. So I would like to see it, you know, cleaned up as
soon as possible. But what is the timeframe that you, as the University of Hawaii,
Maui College, has put as the timeframe to complete?
MR. McKEE: Right. We have a legislative appropriation that we want to encumber by the
end of this fiscal year, and so putting these pieces in place helps us do that so that we
can carry that money over into next year and begin the construction.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Get actual renovation and construction?
MR. McKEE: Yeah. Right. For the first two buildings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Are you intending to tear 'em down or just to remodel?
MR. McKEE: Remodel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Remodel.
MR. McKEE: But they will look a lot nicer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No I understand but thank you. I'll let my other
colleagues ask questions, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. How much is your State
appropriation?
MR. McKEE: Oh boy. You know, that's 3.5 million. I was gonna...I'm getting different
appropriations running through my head. This one is S3.5 million.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Well that is certainly substantial. I thought we were, we
had to be looking at quite a bit of money here because it looks like the job is a big
deal. I found out since I've been here that the smallest things takes, cost so much
that you wouldn't even think about it, but 3.5 million is probably a good start. Along
those lines, you mentioned fundraising, can you elaborate?
MR. McKEE: Yeah. Cordy McLaughlin who heads our foundation office at the college is
working with the hospitality industry and our, the faculty members in the hospitality
and tourism program and they're looking at a variety of options including...but it's all
private fundraising. We've made a pledge to the State that we wouldn't be back, ask
for more State funding for this project, so we want to complete the rest with other
money, non-State resources.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well that's good because we certainly don't need any more competition
for money. I mean, it's just getting so hard. It's hard for the nonprofits and it's hard
for everybody to try to raise money these days. I know this has been going on for a
long time, I can't remember how long ago but it seems like many years that I've been
hearing about this plan. So I appreciate Mr. Victorino's question about the timeline. I
do think that it needs to be accelerated. You know, recently we've been dealing with
the issue of homelessness and, of course, these buildings were mentioned because
they're there and they're sitting there. And I think unless something happens, the
community is gonna press for use, so I think, you know, better get going. Thank you.
MR. McKEE: Appreciate that.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. McKee, for
being here. You are...do you already have a current shortage of student housing right
now or do you even provide student housing? I know you were supposed to have it
right across the street.
MR. McKEE: We've been the only community college that's had student housing and that
was those, these units were that at one point in time We had a private contractor
that built housing near the college that's, but that contractor's not related to the
college. It's a separate business and we constantly try to work with our students to
find adequate housing nearby, but it's not housing that we own or we manage.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. McKEE: So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You're talking about, you know, the buildings are gonna be
used as a hospitality training center and visitor industry learning lab, and ultimately
you're gonna have some transient or guests there. So is it the intent just to run it like
a hotel?
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MR. McKEE: Yeah. It would be, you know, I mean, we've done this with our culinary arts
program -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. McKEE: --and we're, we want to do a similar sort of thing with this facility eventually,
but we won't be able to do that with two units, we really need all four to make that
work.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And if you do it, if you do run it like a hotel, are they
gonna make you do GET and TAT, the whole nine yards?
MR. McKEE: We would have to comply with all of the same rules that anyone else would
have to apply with including getting all the approvals from the County to even start to
do that in the first place. We've already been using the two buildings that are gonna
be remodeled for the hospitality program, so this money will just really increase the
quality of that experience for our students by making those facilities much more
up-to-date and modern.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Madam Chair, one last question for him -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and then I don't think I have any more. You know, like,
Ms. Balsa brought up the affordable housing shortage and you're dropping essentially
what used to be student housing, you haven't done it in a while. Does it make sense
to drop that in favor of a hotel training thing when there's a lot of hotels that have
internship programs? And why wouldn't it be better for you to put your students
there and have them actually work in a hotel that's -MR. McKEE: Yeah. That's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --as opposed to, you know, student housing which we're in a
huge affordable housing shortage.
MR. McKEE: Right. That's a really good question and the difference is that we would want
to do both. And let me explain, it's a two-year program and we want the two year, the
first year and year and a half of the program to be very hands-on so that when the
students are ready to go into those industry internships prior to graduation where
they test everything they've been learning along the way, they're much better prepared.
And, you know, there's just been a lot of research that shows that active learning
pedagogy, hands-on, getting in and doing the learning rather than just sitting in a
classroom learning from a book is a superior way to learn. So we want to put them in
a simulated environment when they first start at the college. And when they first start
at the college, we don't think they're ready to go out into the internships with the
industry yet, we'd like them to have some base of experience and knowledge before we
do that.
-9-

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. That was half of the question -MR. McKEE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the other question was what about, you know, taking away
student housing. I know you haven't had it there in a while but...
MR. McKEE: You know, it's not much student housing. It was 16 beds so we outgrew it.
That was housing when the school...those houses, those apartments were from a time
when we had a much smaller college and as they went into disrepair the college
continued to grow. And I think if there was a way to provide student housing for a
large number of our students that would be affordable, we would certainly want to
look into, explore how to do that, but that's such a small number of units for that
purpose it was and for the cost of maintaining it, it just wasn't, and then to get
everything up to speed. We would rather invest in a better solution than that for
student housing because we have 3,500 students.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So that's all I have for him for now.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Mr. Carroll? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh. Yeah, thank you, Chair. I had similar questions that
Mr. Couch had. And at this point, I'm not quite understanding why you wouldn't want
to at least, you know, have plans in the future for housing. Is it my understanding
that you're not going to even address that portion of the college?
MR. McKEE: Well, no. I...let me rephrase that, we do work closely with the apartment
owners near the college to try to carve out spaces for our students. The former unit
that was built for that purpose is still housing our students. The...and then we have a
couple of other providers of housing nearby that are also doing that. And we would
love to be able to have a nice housing unit and I think that...I mean the Chancellor's
isn't here to speak for the college and so I'm little bit reluctant to speak for the college,
but I don't know what his position is on that. But I do know that he's very student
centered, student oriented, and he would like to do whatever we can to serve those
students. So we're in the process of looking at our long-range plan. We have room on
our campus to build, but, you know, there's a, a lot of the housing at universities now
are run...a lot of housing projects on universities are run by private enterprises and
sometimes it's a public/private partnership, sometimes it's just working with the
private groups in the area to provide that housing, but that apartment complex that I
think you know about that's near the college that actually when I first started working
for the college, I lived there for six months so I know about it very intimately, still
houses a lot of our students as do other housing complexes around the area. But we
would also like to try to make it so that our access to our college is more ubiquitous so
that it's not completely a requirement that students come to our campus for
everything, that we try to bring the campus to them as much as possible through
technology and other kinds of resources. And I know that we're real interested in
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trying to expand our offerings to Hana and Molokai and specifically right now and
we're trying to come up with ways to doing that as well. But we know that if students
can't get something and they're from one of those...don't have access to education and
from one of those outlying communities, housing is a really big concern, they have to
stay some place. So we try our best to work with all of the students to try to figure
something out for them. And, you know, with the amount of money that it would take
to build something like that it would be quite a bit more than the amount we have to
remodel these facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, can I ask -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --a question? Thank you. So the...apparently prior to closing
down the buildings, it housed 16 units'? And so how many units will the, I guess, the
new hotel or training hotel?
MR. McKEE: Well the first two buildings would be half of that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh. So it would be eight?
MR. McKEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: For the two buildings?
MR. McKEE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I see. And then, yeah, it's just a little bit concerning because
once you expand campus and you have a great program, eventually you're gonna have
more student body and plus in addition to that probably people from outside the State
or outside Maui will want to come here. And so that puts an additional burden on our
housing crisis as we have right now and trying to look at other solutions that would
help absorb that burden would be campus, I guess, State of Hawaii funding for their
own student population because every student that comes here from outside the
County to attend your school takes away a unit from those who are seeking residence
here in the County. So it's...I understand your position and I hope you would
understand our positions in looking at the bigger picture and requesting that the
university really look, take a good hard look at, you know, the future planning of
student housing. And so that's all I have to say at this point, but it is a concern,
Chair. Thank you
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. Thank you.
MR. McKEE: Can I add? May I just...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. Go ahead.
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MR. McKEE: Just...I just want to respond to the homelessness piece and this is just
personal. I've actually been or someone in my family's been involved with Habitat for
Humanity for over 20 years. I was once...I took a break from doing this kind of work
and I spent some time as a director of a Habitat for Humanity affiliate. My step-son's
been to seven different countries working on homes for homeless, for people that are
in need of a place to live. I've...my wife has been on the board at one point in time of
the Maui Habitat for Humanity affiliate. I'm very aware of the challenges facing the
homeless population. We've also been involved with helping to set up some soup
kitchens so it's not just putting the people into houses; it's trying to figure out how to
feed people. And then, of course, at the college, our dental programs and our allied
health programs are always trying to figure out ways to provide dental and some
health services to those folks that fall through the cracks. And unfortunately, there's
way too many of them, so, you know, we're sympathetic to that and we would love to
be involved with any conversation about how we can help address that problem.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. Mr. Guzman and then Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. I just wanted to clarify. And, you know, in teens
of the homeless population that was more in reference to not that type of category but
for those that are seeking units right now that are of that income that can afford
because we do have a rental shortage and so that's what I was referring to. Yeah, we
do have this, you know, the underlying homeless to deal with but the added
population in the future for students coming to your program adds more burden on
the shortage that we have on rental units here. So if you could be part of the
solution -MR. McKEE: We would love to be part of that solution.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and providing some State, you know, monies to build on
your own campus, student housing, that would lessen the burden -MR. McKEE: Well we've promised we wouldn't go back to ask for...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --on the outside units being available.
MR. McKEE: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. McKEE: I'm sorry, Councilman. I was actually...your point's well taken. I was actually
responding to Council, to Ms. Balsa's comment. But I...we made a pledge we wouldn't
go back to the State ask for money, for more money for this piece, but we would
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certainly like to be involved with the, a conversation to address the issue you just
raised.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. I think Mr. Couch and then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. So just out of curiosity, why weren't you
able to fill those? Do you know? Were you around?
MR. McKEE: I wasn't around but what I've been told is that they went into disrepair and
they weren't, they've been condemned. They're not suitable for...to...I don't think they
would be approved as a housing unit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you had a demand for them?
MR. McKEE: We had a demand and we shifted the demand to those apartments I mentioned
across the street.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. McKEE: Which are still being used but as you know, they're not, because of the housing
shortage there's just not, there's more people in those apartments than our students.
There's more non-students in those apartments than there are students.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. McKEE: So I totally agree that there is a need for another solution.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I'm still a little troubled by the hotel thing. I mean, are
you gonna...I know there's not that many rooms so does it, I mean, doesn't really work
like a real hotel with only eight...it sounds like you're only going to have eight rooms,
right?
MR. McKEE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So do they, A, do they get the experience; B, I don't think eight
rooms is taking up any competition from any of the other hotels in the area.
MR. McKEE: Oh I don't think so either. No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If you are gonna be making...what kind of rates? Do you have
any idea what kind of rates you're doing, you're gonna be charging or...
MR. McKEE: You know, we think that that's down the road a ways.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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MR. McKEE: So I don't think we know that yet, but it'd probably be on the lower end and
not the higher end.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. McKEE: And I, just so you know, the Hotel and Lodging Association has been very
involved with this project and supports it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. McKEE: So they would, we would be very sensitive to whatever they feel would be
appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Perfect. Thank you.
MR. McKEE: Sure.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. And thank you so much for coming today to
talk about this with us 'cause it's important. This has been on the table for a while, so
it's good to kind of figure out where we are. Couple of comments, one is I want to say
that I've had a student, my son, in the Waterfront Apartments and they do an
excellent job there, and I'm very grateful that he's had that opportunity, 'cause it's a
very nice apartment. It's convenient and I think it's very well run. They have good
security and they do a good job for the kids and it's not that, and of course, he's a
student. But they do a good job and the prices are affordable. So thank you for
having that partnership. That's really important. And the second thing I want to
comment on is I cannot tell you how many times I have heard in this Chamber that we
won't come back. Everybody says that, okay, but they do come back because stuff
happens and you have to go back and, of course, explain why you have to break your
promise but you gotta do what you gotta do to make sure that needs are met. So I
don't worry too much about you having to say I'm never going back. If you need to go
back, you go back and you explain, on your hands and knees you go back and ask.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I hope not too much hands and knees, I mean...anyhow,
first of all, I've been, I'm very familiar with the academy and what it does. I've been to
a number of their programs and, you know, I rather enjoy seeing the young people
prepared for the industry for which Hawaii nei and Maui County depends and is the
economic driver. I think this is something that is very important, Madam Chair, that
we have the facilities to prepare our young students. There's other global and there's
other opportunities as you get into these large corporations like Starwood, Marriott,
and others, but at least if they want to stay here there's opportunities here. And the
hospitality industry has always been very gracious in helping this particular aspect
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along with the food side, the...see I had one of those other moments again, but
anyhow, you know...culinary...see it just takes a while to come nowadays. Anyhow,
with that being said, I can support the change. I guess the aspect what Mr. Ueoka
brought up, I guess still has to stay in there because if eventually there is hotel rooms
then this would have to be a part of the lease. And so but I think I'd like to see you
guys move as quickly as possible to get this started so that those buildings do not
continually look run down. I know you've made some clean up and, you know, I've
seen it but still, you know, what I remember it as and the way it is now it's kind of an
eye sore and lot of people drive by including myself. And I'd like to see it really made
so that people can be proud of what we're trying to accomplish with the hospitality
industry, culinary, and whatever else may be a part of. As far as the hotel, I have
stayed at some of these, what they call educational lodging facilities. They're kind of
neat. You know, if you ever get a chance to stay at one of 'em they're kind of a neat
place to stay because you actually have people trained, training, and being trained
and they do all the services but it's at a little, you know, at a much lower rate because
you don't get all the ambiance as you get at a regular hotel. So I look forward to that.
I think that would be a nice little plus for the industry and for our students here. So
thank you, Madam Chair, for allowing me to cover that, and I look forward to the day
when this becomes reality for Maui County.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any further discussion or questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not with him...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. McKee. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. This one, I guess, is for Mr. Ueoka.
In the modification of Section 4 it says, blab, blab, blab, used by the premises...use
the premises hereby demised for administrative, educational, and student and faculty
housing purposes including, without limitation, the management and operation of
hospitality. That's kind of, usually we say including but not limited to, without
limitation can mean some other things that can kinda mess it up. So any problem
with changing that without, but not limited to?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I believe the intention was they don't want to come back to
you guys either, you know, leave it a little broad as to the use for educational use. It'll
be subject to the first four and the without limitation for the operation of the
hospitality training center. I think the idea was just to leave it a little broad so they
wouldn't be pigeonholed into...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So but not limited to is too much of a pigeonhole? Without
limitation kinda throws it really wide open and that's a little scary for me, but if you
think you're okay with that.
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MR. UEOKA: I'm fine with it. It's including without limitation so it's, the language is
including and they can do that. It's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I'm just curious why we changed this time, but that's all
right. If you're all right with that, that's fine.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka? Are you okay with that, Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: I'm fme. We didn't draft it. UH drafted it, so we're...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ah, gotcha.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, I didn't see a problem with it. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then, Madam Chair, I have a couple questions for
the -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Planning Department. If...I noticed they're here.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. We'll ask the Deputy Director, Michele McLean, to step down.
Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Ms. McLean, for being
here again today. Does the zoning and the community plan on that property allow for
the uses that they want to do for transient?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm the Deputy Planning Director, Michele McLean. And
the community plan designation is Public/Quasi-Public, which would be consistent
with the use. The zoning is actually Park and with the recently updated park
ordinance that you folks recently enacted, it does allow recreational, educational,
neighborhood or community centers and facilities, et cetera, et cetera, as well as other
similar businesses or commercial enterprises or activities that are not detrimental to
the welfare of the surrounding area. So under those two outright permitted uses, we
would say that the uses described would be allowed by the zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I just wanted to make sure that we were clear on that
one because there had been some questions on that. What about SMA? Are they in
the SMA? And if so, are they required to do those renovations? Are they gonna be
required to get an SMA permit?
MS. McLEAN: Yes. They are located within the SMA and depending on what the application
looks like it could either be considered exempt or it would be a major or a minor
permit depending on the value.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Any further questions or further discussion of the matter? Thank you.
Departments, any further comments before...so at this time, because we have to, no
further questions or discussion, the Chair will entertain a motion to recommend
adoption of a proposed resolution entitled Authorizing the First Amendment to the
University of Hawaii, Maui College, Student Housing Lease, and filing of County
Communication 16-36, and also to allow Staff to make nonsubstantive revisions to the
proposed resolution.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We have a motion and second. At this time, any further discussion?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. There was one other thing
that I just had a little concern I wanted to ask Mr. Ueoka if it's worth discussing or
changing as in the extension it says that the expiration of the original term of this
lease, the lease shall be renewable for two periods up to ten years in duration. So if
the school wanted to do it but we didn't want to for whatever reason allow for the
renewal, this kinda looks like they get it regardless whether we want it or not. Is that
right for the renewal?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Couch, which section are you looking at?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page...Exhibit 1, the second page, under B, extensions.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah. Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. That's part of the original lease. If you guys want to modify
the original lease, that's the Council's prerogative; of course, I would recommend
leaving it alone, but this was UH's request so they did not want to amend that section
so we were just amending the sections that they requested. It's the Council's
prerogative, of course, though.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. 'Cause we are amending three sections. I guess my
question is is that, was I interpreting it correctly in that they get the call, make the call
whether or not they want the renewal, we have not a whole lot of say in it on the
extension portion?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
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MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. It appears to be working that, work that way, lessee shall
notify lessor. I haven't looked at this lease in a long time. I'm not sure what
termination provides and if the County has an out, but yes it does appear that the
extension is at the lessee's option.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just have a little bit of concern with that. I'd rather change
that shall to may but that would be another whole whereas in the reso.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka, you'd like to comment on Mr. Couch's concerns and do you
see it from your legal expertise how that concern can be addressed or not necessarily
need to be addressed?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. It's up to this body, of course, it's always the Council's
decision on those types of matters. If you want, you could pass this out today and we
could start working on a second amendment to change that language at a later date,
that way you could at least get this out, UH could get moving on getting their funding.
But practically speaking, if they're gonna be doing a large capital improvement project
in the year 2016 and they would only be guaranteed the property for another 19
years...I'm not sure what the life expectancy of these improvements are but with the
two ten-year extension periods from now it would end in 2055 if they were to exercise
both of them. That's...what is that 39 years? So I'm not sure, but again it's the
Council's prerogative. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I'm just wondering if, you know, things change at the
college and something happens and they let it run down again and we don't have the
option to other than maybe in the termination phase, but if they say they want to
renew it, they have to renew it...we would have to renew it?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: The way it's worded now, if they notify us that they would like to renew for the
extra ten years, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We must do it?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah. Just as, on an aside, it's easier that way than having to go through the
whole lease process again with the college.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If I change it to "may" and where we decide that we have an
issue with making the renewal, I doubt we will, but there might be something that
comes up and if somebody in 20 years says what the heck are they doing with this,
"they shall," what were they thinking.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I guess my only request would be if you do change it to a
"may," make it clear what the process will be, and we don't really know what the
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processes will be in 2035, but when it says may on the County's part, does that mean
the Director of Housing and Human Concerns can make the call? Does may mean we
need to come to Council to get approval to make the call for the extension? So all I
would ask is for clarification there in your notes so we can make it clear in the
amendment if we go that route. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Madam Chair, what I'd like to do is as Mr. Ueoka's
suggested at the beginning of this conversation, go ahead and pass this out as it is
and then I'll suggest the, a second amendment kind of thing. I'll work with him on
that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before Mr. Couch gets out of his chair and starts jumping
all over the place, I'd like to know what the State thinks if we start putting in "may"
that we can, that they want to put in, you know, 300, 3 million-something right now
and some other improvements. I agree with you, Mr. Ueoka, that someone who's
putting an extensive amount of money to repair doesn't want to have in 19 years or 18
years or 17 years whenever this is done another Council come along and say, oh, we
don't like that idea, you know. So, you know, Mr. Couch thinks way ahead but I think
further ahead. I don't want to see us lose this whole idea if that's what they want and
they need. So I would like an opinion from the State if we were to change it, would
they continue on this track or would they decide to go do something else. I think
that's important. So before we, I mean, I don't mind passing out the way it is but
before we move on we need to sit down with the State and make sure that they're
comfortable with that change that they will agree to it, 'cause if they say no, maybe all
bets are off and I'm not sure if that's what I want at this point.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Good point. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I might as well get into the fray. You
know, I like this idea, I think it's great. I think it's wonderful that we have some kind
of a training lab, because I fmd myself that people graduate with degrees but have no
idea what the job is about in many cases. I remember my first job as an accountant, I
had never seen a real ledger and it was kind of a shock. So I do like this onsite thing
and I'm big on people that get to be interns and those kinds of things so I think this is
good. I do have a concern and my concern is time You know, lately we've been
looking at our developers and we've been saying, okay, we're gonna give you all these
passes but you better do it. And we recently dealt with one that was very difficult for
us to make the decision about whether to extend it or not extend it. And I want to see
this project move. I don't want to hear about it for the next ten years. So I don't have
a problem with the extension, but I think we might want to put some timelines and
goals attached to this.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you. So, Members, I would like to recommend
passage of this amendment, and then also make note that we will follow up with
timeframe as well as the "may" or the "shall" as we move forward, and then following
up working with the State as Mr. Victorino. So any further discussion? If not, I'd like
to call for the vote. All in favor...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't think...did we do a motion?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, we did.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh okay. I missed that part. I'm so sorry. We discussed it
for so long.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: That's quite alright. Yeah. Thank you. We actually went into discussion
from the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I forgot about that. Sony.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. So all those in favor, signify by saying "aye."
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So we have six "ayes" and one excused. So at this time, motion is
carried.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Crivello, Vice-Chair Balsa, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Couch, Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Hokama.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution and FILING of
communication.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, I'm gonna take a very short recess so we can get
the next agenda item people to set up their presentation. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS: 2:20 p.m.
RECONVENE: 2:23 p.m.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: . .(gavel). . . The Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee will now reconvene from recess.

ITEM HHT-1(6): PRESENTATION ON RESOURCES AND SERVICES PROVIDED BY
KAUNOA SENIOR SERVICES PROGRAM, DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING
AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR CRIVELLO: At this time, I'd like to address our second item on the agenda, HHT-1(6),
Presentation on Resources and Services Provided by Kaunoa Senior Services Program,
Department of Housing and Human Concerns. Pursuant to Rule 7(B) of the Rules of
the Council, the Committee intends to receive a presentation from the Kaunoa Senior
Services Program, Department of Housing and Human Concerns, on topics such as
resources and services available through the County to its senior population. The
Committee may receive a presentation from Kaunoa Senior Services and discuss
related matters. No legislative action will be taken. At this time, we have with us
Jan Shishido, Deputy Director of Housing and Human Concerns; Ruth Griffith,
Program Administrator for Kaunoa Senior Services; Dana Acosta, Program Specialist,
Retired and Senior Volunteer Program or what we call RSVP; Luanne Fujimoto,
Program Specialist, Meals on Wheels; and Cecilia Suzuki, Program Specialist,
Leisure/Wellness. Members, I have requested that the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns provide the Committee and the public with an infolmational
presentation on its Kaunoa Senior Services Program, pursuant to Rule 7(B) of the
Rules of the Council. Specifically I thought it would be helpful for us to hear what
County resources and services are available to assist our immigrant population and
invite the public to contact the County to take advantage of these resources. And at
this time, Ms. Griffith would proceed with her presentation and you should have
copies of the presentation distributed.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR CRIVELLO: I'm sorry, you will just need to pay attention what's on the screen.
Thank you. So thank you, Ms. Griffith and members of the Kaunoa Services, for being
here. We all know that your services are very popular with our community as well as
with your Councilmembers. So go ahead. Thank you for being here.
Note: Computer-generated presentation.

MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you, Chair Crivello, and thank you, Members of the County Council.
We are very honored to be here today and thank you for the opportunity to allow us to
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share some of the services at Kaunoa. I think you most are familiar with...most of you
are familiar with what we do. What we'd like to do today though is kind of, not so
much talk about statistics and all those kinds of things but actually show you what
the services do, show you some of the faces of the people that we serve, tell you some
of the stories, so you can get a feel for what it is that Kaunoa does and what the
County of Maui does for the seniors of our population.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair? May I...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ruth, you know, Ms. Griffith, I should say, you know, this
presentation, you know, you're saying we know but really it's made for the public so
the, our constituents can see what you guys do. I think that's really where the
importance is and informing us and updating us is fine, but I really believe the
constituents see, that watches this will have a better understanding so that when they
ask me what does the seniors get, they'll have a better understanding, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And we do, we hope that this will be an
informative presentation for everyone. We will be giving info' 'nation on all of our
services as well. You will be following the presentation, be given some handouts so
that you will have some more detailed infoi [nation in case your constituents do ask
you questions following the presentation. Okay. So first of all, before we begin I
would like to thank on behalf of the Kaunoa staff and all 60-plus of us on Maui,
Molokai, and Lanai, and the seniors that we serve as well as their families, we would
like to express our deep gratitude to the Maui County Council and the Administration
for support for all these years and your commitment to the seniors of Maui County.
Because of your support, we have an extraordinary senior service program on Maui,
perhaps the best in the country, that would be arguable maybe if you're not from
Maui, but on Maui we believe we are the best in the country. We are definitely unique
and I hope that you do understand how grateful we are for your support. Okay. We're
gonna try to do this as a PowerPoint presentation here, so if I forget to click a slide
please wave at me. Kaunoa is very unique in that we serve the population, senior
population between the ages of 55 on through 105, 115, 125. Most places around the
country, senior service programs are directed more at one segment of that population.
So seniors would have to go from maybe one nonprofit to another. Here at Maui
County, you can move fluidly from one program to another through Kaunoa Senior
Services. This is what makes the County very, very unique and very effective at what
we do. Our goal is to reach as many seniors as we can to provide them with the
support that they need to remain healthy for as long as possible, to live longer, but
also more healthy lives so that they can remain productive and independent and live
at home for as long as possible and avoid institutionalization. So that is the heart of
Kaunoa, that is what we do. What we are known for is our extraordinary service to the
seniors. Our staff at Kaunoa provides what we call legendary service which is service
that is above and beyond the normal and we are very, very proud of that. So this is
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why and how we provide legendary service. This is the Kaunoa mission. The...every
employee at Kaunoa is committed to our mission. It is what drives us to provide
exemplary service to our seniors. At Kaunoa, we constantly strive to be the best at
what we do because the seniors of Maui County deserve no less. Our goal is to
provide outstanding support services to the seniors of Maui County which will enable
them to remain healthy, independent, contributing members of our communities for
the rest of their lives. This is the heart of our service. Our three major focus areas at
Kaunoa, the first is to increase a person's health span. The period of life that is free of
disease and significant disability, to enable people to live longer, more healthy,
independent lives through the provision of educational and socialization programs
which improve physical and mental health and reduce isolation, and to prevent the
need for institutionalization. We know that medical science has enabled people to live
longer lives, but this can result in living for a longer period of time with illness and
disability and this is no way to age. Kaunoa's goal is to improve a senior's quality of
life, to slow down the aging process, and increase a person's health span. Focus area
number two is to enable many of our senior participants to become volunteers and
utilize their talents and experiences to remain connected to and contributing members
of their communities. People want to feel valued and valuable to their families and
friends. Everyone, even the homebound, can remain connected to their greater
community through volunteerism. Kaunoa works with communities to create these
opportunities for our seniors. Our third focus area would be to help the frail and
homebound elderly to age with dignity in their own homes, to provide meaningful and
enjoyable experiences for the homebound which reduces isolation and promotes a
sense of security, independence, and a positive outlook on life. Feeding the spirit is a
vital part of what Kaunoa does. Although we cannot take away our clients frailty, we
can provide experiences which raise their self-esteem and outlook on life. To despair
growing old makes people grow old faster; therefore, we are committed to providing
experiences and opportunities to our clients that will show them that they still matter
and people still care about them. These focus areas were actually determined years
ago at the beginning when Kaunoa first started under Robin Tanaka, and this focus
area remains the same today. We are very committed to it, does not change what we
do, maybe how we do changes but not what we do. So at Kaunoa, we do serve 55 and
above, what we say is 55 and better, this is the proper terminology at this point in
time. Our seniors are not like the seniors that we knew, not like our grandparents,
very, very active, very engaged and we would like to keep them that way. So the first
part of the aging process, during the aging process, they go through our
Leisure/Wellness Program, then sort of progress to RSVP, which is a volunteer
program, then to the Congregate Nutrition Program, and then finally to the
homebound programs which is Assisted Transportation and Meals On Wheels and
that would cover the spectrum of the aging process for our seniors, and this is why we
are so special. So I'm gonna kind of take you through that process so you can see the
aging process on Maui County and what we offer and how lucky our citizens are. First
program is the Leisure/Wellness Program. Kaunoa's Leisure/Wellness Program is
designed to meet the fitness, social, and wellness needs of adults 55 and better.
Leisure/Wellness promotes continuous learning, mental sharpness, physical
conditioning, good nutrition, creativity, self-expression, and social interaction.
Leisure/Wellness helps retirees find their new beginning and puts them on a path to
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enjoy a long, healthy, and independent life. With hundreds of classes and activities
offered each month, including a wide variety of short-term classes, special events,
speakers, and excursions, Kaunoa has one of the most diverse, innovative, progressive
senior center programs in the country. These are not your grandparents' fitness
classes, this is Judy Ridolfino, she's one of our instructors, with some very happy and
energetic students. Kaunoa's fitness classes are tailored for seniors and individuals
determine how much they can safely do, but Kaunoa's physical exercise programs
encourage students to improve their skills and fitness levels in order to remain strong.
So they are challenging depending on your skill level and we do take that into
consideration. With an emphasis on improving balance, physical strength, flexibility,
and endurance, Kaunoa's fitness classes play a critical role in keeping Maui County's
seniors active and healthy and helps to slow down and prevent the negative effects of
aging. Special padded flooring...this is our wellness center, special padded flooring
and specialized instruction for seniors helps to prevent exercise injuries. Working out
with peers instead of in an open age class reduces feelings of self-consciousness and
encourages participation, socialization, and mutual support. I believe this was a
Zumba class. You see that the floors...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It looks like one.
MS. GRIFFITH: Yeah. The floors are padded and this particular facility has wall to wall
mirrors so they can see and check their Ruin. So the floors are actually very easy on
the knees, on the ankles, fun class, very vigorous in fact, and there are various levels
of Zumba classes at Kaunoa.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that your class, Mike?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You couldn't...never mind.
MS. GRIFFITH: Some examples of Kaunoa's physical fitness and wellness classes include
aerobics, aqua fit, body tone, cardio, open fitness, Slo-Robics, strength training,
stretch and condition, Zumba, yoga, tai chi, meditation, and those are just some of the
classes that we offer on a daily, weekly, monthly, yearly basis at Kaunoa, just some.
Of those classes, we also offer various levels, so you can be a beginner, you can be
intermediate, you can be advanced, and advanced, let me tell you, is advanced. So the
next slide I want you see is what happens when you do attend Kaunoa classes. This is
not just rhetoric. Kaunoa classes are real. They produce real results; they produce
healthy, strong people like this lady holding the exercise ball on your left, that is
Lee Murakami, notice the muscle. That is a result of a strength training, a weight
training class that, I believe, participants use different weights depending on their
ability level from 3 pounds to 25 is what I've heard. Lee apparently can lift quite a bit,
that is a real muscle, she is that strong. Lee has been attending Kaunoa classes since
1998 for the past 18 years. She is coming to Kaunoa, not only broadens her physical
abilities but her social activities are also directly attached to Kaunoa. These are Lee's
words, attending weekly exercise and academic classes as a regular routine helps keep
Lee mobile and active, if it wasn't for Kaunoa, their activities and their staff, she says
she would not be outgoing and active. What Lee enjoys the most is the people who
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come to Kaunoa and the friends she has reunited with and the new friends she has
made. Lee does many activities outside Kaunoa with the friends she has made there.
Lee is a strong and vibrant 76-year-old. Leisure/Wellness also encourages seniors to
discover and develop skills they might never know they had. We have a variety of art
classes. This is Luana Kama from West Maui, that is her own painting. She is an
incredible artist. For the artistic, we have watercolor, drawing, digital art, painting,
oil, acrylic, crafting, jewelry making, sewing, photography, ceramics, and much more.
Music and dance classes are some of the most popular ways of staying fit. Music and
dance students like these from Kaunoa's tap class as well as several ukulele and line
dance and hula classes perfoiui for the public regularly. So they do have an
opportunity to share their talents with others, have some time to, for everyone to see
what they've accomplished. This is Molokai's dance class performing at the annual
RSVP recognition. This is a very vigorous class that I would highly recommend if you
ever go to Molokai to try and stop by and see. These ladies are fabulous. Hula
class...I'm sorry, this is Molokai's hula class and many seniors take more than one
type of hula class or one type of, more than one instructor, many seniors also take
more than one type of dance, so that's what makes it exciting. We don't just offer
hula, we offer all kinds of dance. So these are some of the lovely ladies from Molokai.
I believe this was just taken just a few days ago. Japanese Obon dance students
showing off what they've learned at Kaunoa's own bon dance which kicks off Maui's
summer bon dance season. They take classes for several weeks and then Cecilia
who's sitting down by me a little bit, she coordinates this bon dance where they all get
to celebrate, get dressed up, they're also, they borrow happi coats and kimonos and we
do have a mini bon dance celebration on the Spreckelsville campus. Hula is one of
Kaunoa's most popular dance classes. The annual Hoike which is held at the Maui
Beach Hotel showcases the talents of senior dancers from all parts of the island under
the direction of Kaunoa's multiple hula instructors. So the different ladies, different
colored costumes are with different instructors. Kaunoa's award-winning hula
students are our students from our dance classes. They do compete against others in
the State as well as in the nation. This is Alika Nakoa-Clark who recently won 1st
place in the kupuna kane solo division at the 9th annual George Na'ope Hula Festival
in Sacramento, California. Under the direction of Kaunoa instructor Lucky Cabral, Na
Hula Kupuna 0 Kaunoa dancers was the first Maui group to participate in the
competition. The group's kupuna wahine dancers took 1st place in the auana division.
Alika says that he is thankful for the opportunities that Kaunoa provides him and
appreciates the affordability of its classes. This is Estra Luna-Schwartz Grant, our
Miss Aloha. Estra is the 2013 wahine solo division champion at the Hawaii Kupuna
Hula Festival in Kona, Hawaii. She's a retired veteran of the United States Army and a
front desk volunteer at Kaunoa Senior Center in Spreckelsville. Beautiful dancer,
wonderful lady. This is one of the most popular Leisure/Wellness activities we have at
Kaunoa, this is cooking demonstrations. This particular one is a shabu-shabu
demonstration and a hands-on cooking class where you do get to meet new people,
you sit with new people, and learn how to cook shabu-shabu or whatever we have
going on that day. This is our own Jan Shishido, Deputy Director, enjoying a cooking
class.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: It was evening.
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MS. GRIFFITH: This is an...oh, yes, this is an evening class. We do have evening classes as
well. She was not at work at the time. We do provide evening classes for those of you
who do work or babysit or care give during the day and would like to take part in some
of these classes and activities. The food is restaurant quality. This is done by Chef
Ken Kihata, very incredible instructor, and this is the quality of the food that we serve.
Another Kaunoa favorite, this is also an evening program, this is Club 55, this is, this
will rival any private club that you could go to, we have live DJ, and wall-to-wall music
for three straight hours, no break, and everybody dances during that time. Heavy
pupus, disco lights, which you cannot see in this picture, and as you can see a huge
turn out every time. These dances are also themed, so for Halloween there's a dance,
and Valentine's there's a dance. So we do have a lot of fun. This is one of our newer
programs, very, very popular. We also bring in live bands, again, this is a dance and
live-band performance. We've done several of those this year, we're gonna continue to
do that, support local musicians as well. Okay. Now I'm actually gonna turn it over to
Cecilia Suzuki from the Leisure/Wellness Program. She'll be talking to you about
some of the State events that we host here on Maui.
MS. SUZUKI: Good afternoon -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Good afternoon. Thank you.
MS. SUZUKI: --Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Cecilia Suzuki. I am with the
Leisure/Wellness Program. And before I go with the State, I just wanted to mention
some of the live bands, just because it's like, Ruth said, it's been very popular. We've
attracted a whole new crowd, people who don't noiuially come to some of our classes,
maybe because they're working, but they do enjoy dancing and it is non-stop three
hours and they go for it. So Jimmy Mac and The Kool Kats, Asian Blend, Maui 8
Track Players, R.E. Metoyer Rock and Roll Blues Band, I mean, it's been really, really
popular so...and then also we've done excursions, we do behind-the-scenes, for
example, when UH Culinary Arts Program opened, we were able to get in there and see
all the behind-the-scenes before they opened up for the students. We've also done
Maui Electric Power Plant out in Maalaea and also at restaurants and the hotel
operations at various hotels. And we've also done, of course, as you know, meals are
very popular, so we do lunch and dinners, we do go to various restaurants throughout
Maui. From Café O'Lei, Frida's, and Mala's to Sarento's, Migrant, and even Ko's at Kea
Lani. We also do entertainment type of things. We recently went to the Sunday
brunch with Uncle Willy K and Friends, that's his new program out at King
Kamehameha. And we also, it's not just entertainment, and we also do hikes and
hikes also range. We try to provide hikes that are just walking so maybe people want
to get out and walk with others so it's pretty not too strenuous all the way up to
strenuous hikes, the Maunalei Arboretum in Kapalua and the Kahakapao Makawao
Forest Reserve Trails, so there are a range of programs to, for people at different levels
of their walking abilities. We've also been concentrating on doing some day trips
because we've been all over the island. Now we're gonna expand out to the different
islands and we've gone to Oahu and the, we've done a manapua hunt, so they went to
Chinatown for couple days to check out who had the best manapua. They've also
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recently gone to Pearl Harbor and Battleship Missouri. We've gone to Lanai to Manele
Bay. They spend a day at the beach and interact with the Lanai seniors. As well as a
town tour, that was pretty new in last year. And we also go to Molokai and they do a
two-nighter at Puu 0 Hoku Ranch, and that involves hiking as well and they partake
in the food that is grown there on the property. And next week, for our first time, we
will be going to Big Island for the day for the Merrie Monarch Festival. We're gonna go
to the craft fair portion. That, in of itself, is a event, so they're doing that as well.
Okay. So the State, this is a picture of our line dance we host with other islands.
Right now it's just Oahu and the Big Island have a lot of line dancers. We get over 200
seniors and we take turns hosting this get together where they learn, the instructors
put on workshops where the seniors learn new dances and then the next day, all the
senior dance groups get to perform and show off their dancing skills. This is one what
they call a mass dance, this particular photo, where everybody participates in
something that everybody will know and also what they had learned the day before at
the workshop. Then the next one and we love this one 'cause we got a lot of men
participating in this particular one, it's a State...we have...this picture is our State
senior softball tournament. It happens on each of the four islands. This is the year
we hosted back in 2014. We have over 60-plus teams participating with over 800
seniors as you can see. That's our wonderful Iron Maehara Baseball Stadium there for
the opening ceremonies. So last year it was the Big Island and this year it's going to
Kauai and then Oahu and then it comes back to Maui where we host. So we're
looking forward to the new fields coming out, hopefully, we'll be able to use those. We
use about eight to ten fields, so, yes, so those are couple of the State programs that we
partner with other counties.
MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you, Cecilia.
MS. SUZUKI: Thank you.
MS. GRIFFITH: Kaunoa also produces a Leisure/Wellness Program, the RSVP, the Retired
Senior Volunteer Program also produces community events like this one. This is
Blossoms for the Brave, which we do every year for Memorial Day and this is held on
the front lawn of the County building. This is where we make leis for, so that every
grave at the Veteran Cemetery in Makawao will have a lei for that weekend.
Preparation takes place weeks in advance, as you can see, we get donations of tons
and tons of ti leaf which has to be cleaned by volunteers, ironed, stripped, this is even
before the event. This is Masaru Abe and I would like you to meet Masaru Abe,
wonderful man, he's a front desk volunteer at Kaunoa, a 22-year participant of
Kaunoa's exercise, art, and music classes, and special events. He credits Kaunoa for
keeping him active instead of sedentary at home. Masaru is a veteran of the United
States Army Signal Corps. He is proud to have played a big part in Blossom for the
Brave. Masaru is 86 years young. Here's Blossom for the Brave, this is a large
turnout. You can see the number of seniors who participated. There was also a large
number of visitors who attended, who sat with the seniors, and then the seniors are
able to share their knowledge and their skills with them. Mr. Carroll sewing his lei
and Mrs. Arakawa. Again, we brought in seniors from Hana, from West Maui, we
bussed them in so that everybody could participate. There were also clients from Hale
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Makua at this event. And this is us reaching the 2,900 mark, reaching the goal with
the help of hundreds of hands and that would be, I believe, Warren Yoshida. This was
a wonderful event. So this is just one of Kaunoa's volunteer and leisure kind of
co-events. So at this point, we're gonna have Dana Acosta...oh, I just need to mention
that this particular event was also coordinated in partnership with the Office of the
Mayor. At this point we're gonna be talking about the Retired and Senior Volunteer
Program, the opportunities that are there with Program Specialist Dana Acosta.
MS. ACOSTA: Thank you, Ruth. And thank you, Madam Chair and Councilmembers. It's a
pleasure to be able to present--go back--to you all today. RSVP stands for Retired and
Senior Volunteer Program. You don't have to be retired and so long as you're 55 or
better you qualify to be a RSVP volunteer. So our first slide shows, gives you an
example of some volunteers that many of you are probably already familiar with. They
man the infolination desk down on the second floor of this very building and every
year they get together for a special recognition event celebrating the number of people
that they help throughout the year. RSVP volunteers serve throughout the community
at any number of places. The next slide you'll see is our Volunteer Corps at Molokai
Museum and Cultural Center and these are just a few of the volunteers that we could
tear away. The man on the left is very active. His name is John Warden. He also
serves for AARP and he serves on RSVP's advisory council, so he treks over to Maui
once every other month to help us with our advisory council meetings. RSVP
volunteers serve at Maui Memorial Medical Center and they have for quite some time
doing all types of activities. One of the most valuable experiences that I've heard from
these ladies is the gratification that they feel when they can help a family member
who's waiting for one of their loved ones in surgery and they have the information for
the family as they're coming up to check and see what's happening and it's really
gratifying for the volunteers. And so that's...and they keep on doing everything that
they're doing at the hospital. This group of intrepid gents is our Korean War veteran
volunteers and they help us out with all types of activities. They do...they choose what
they like to help on this particular event. They were helping us park for one of our
large events on property at Kaunoa, and so they help us keep the traffic flowing and
keep everybody where they're supposed to be. Our ladies and gentlemen who serve for
the Blood Bank of Hawaii also put in a number of hours and facilitate blood collection
at blood drives throughout the year. They do reminder calls, they will do
appointments, of course, they've transitioned a little bit into an electronic appointment
system now, but they do help us with reminder calls and with the canteens as they
call them for the blood drives. And several of the other things that Kaunoa does, RSVP
is we do special projects throughout the year. This is one of them. And this is last
year's spring food drive and we collected food to provide the shelves for the summer
time when children are out of school and not having access to extra food and
resources through the DOE. And the next slide you'll see is another project we do
called Angel Tree where we put up a tree in our offices with the needs and wishes of
our Assisted Transportation, Meals on Wheels, and some Congregate Nutrition senior
citizens. It's pretty, it's a pretty amazing program, we've done it, this is gonna be our
fourth year. This man is a donor, one of the people who picked a gift off the tree and
supplied it, but we've had people come up to us two and three months after Christmas
who've received a gift anonymously and said, you know, I don't...I can't tell you how
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much that meant to me during Christmas, it was a gift certificate for a grocery store,
and she, you know, she's just saying, you know, it just was perfect, it meant so much
to me to have that extra resource during the holidays. And so that's just a couple of
the community service projects that we involve RSVP volunteers. And one of the new
programs that we've started three years ago was called, is called Civic Adventures, and
this is geared towards new retirees or retirees who don't want to make a commitment
to every week volunteering. They want to check out an agency or they want to check
out things that they might be interested in, so Civic Adventures provides an
opportunity to go on to an organization or an agency and visit and learn about that
agency and organization and then do some work, some needed work for the project.
Here, we have a beach clean-up and the previous slide you saw similar types of
activities that don't really know where...we started this at Olowalu.
MS. GRIFFITH: Sorry.
MS. ACOSTA: It's okay. We started it at Olowalu with the Olowalu Cultural Reserve and
we've just branched out to a number of different agencies throughout the three years
that we've been doing it. This is an example of all the trash that one person found on
a pick-up day. On the left, you'll see the sea bird nesting area and this is out in on
the west end where the clean-up was so successful last year that they've been asking
us to come back again. It's nesting season for the native Hawaiian birds there and so
we've been asked to go back and help them clean up and get ready for this season.
One of the other very important things that we do is our volunteer recognition which
each of you is very familiar with and without your help and support in helping us to
thank the volunteers every year, well with that support it makes the volunteers feel so
special that you notice them, the Councilmembers notice them, our Administration
takes note of what they're doing and you've humored us throughout the years with
various things that we've asked you to do up on stage to participate in our programs.
There you have, there was Councilmember Riki Hokama and here we have
Councilmember Mike White and his staff, they were pretending to be opihis for their
skit, and last...well last year we had a win, lose, or draw competition up on stage and
many of you participated in. Few years ago, we did roll out the red carpet and had a
very special event there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I forgot about that one.
MS. ACOSTA: What's...yeah, this is a walk back in time What's really special is that you
folks not only just get up and help us entertain but you dress the part, you play along
with us, and you really make the volunteers feel special for their volunteer efforts.
And here we have, there we go going down the red carpet, and our volunteers get to
play along with you. On...okay, there's...we missed a slide there, huh? Oh no. We're
here. Okay. I'm sorry. All right. There we go. On your left again is the same red
carpet event that we did. On the right-hand side you will see Councilmember
Riki Hokama with one of our esteemed, longest running Molokai volunteers and she's
a very special lady to us and she's faithfully helped us with volunteer efforts on
Molokai for decades. And let's see, there's another group of volunteers with our
Councilmember Stacy Crivello. It's another...one of the things we do is we try to do
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something different every year so the volunteers don't go, okay, it's just another RSVP
luncheon and so you really help us to provide that for our seniors, so that's very
important, very special to us. And you participate in Zumba, in Zumba classes, and
this was one of our instructors who is a volunteer and also very helpful in providing
entertainment. And people participate in all sorts of classes and volunteer activities.
So I'd just like to say thank you because volunteering is such an important part of
retirement and it's proven that it helps to delay illness and it keeps you active in the
community. And we thank you for your support of the RSVP program.
MS. GRIFFITH: Thank you, Dana. Next is Congregate Nutrition Program. This group of
seniors, very active, they do participate in Leisure/Wellness activities but more than
not, they prefer to participate in activities at a nutrition site which is located
throughout the community, so more about spending time with friends within their
own communities. The Congregate Nutrition Program provides seniors 60 and better
with a healthy meal, nutrition education, physical activities, volunteer opportunities
and socialization, which is probably the key aspect of that program It is to reduce
isolation, to keep people connected. Kaunoa runs 12 Congregate sites in communities
throughout Maui County including Lanai and Molokai. These are the beautiful ladies
of the Lanai Senior Center. Congregate participants, this is one of their big events
with a tropical theme. I believe this was a perfoi mance by Ekolu that came for the day
and brought a whole bunch of sites together. Socialization is a critical part of the
Congregate Nutrition Program. In a recent client survey, many participants said that
they would be home alone if not for the program. Others prefer the company of their
peers and friends even if they do not live alone, so this is an important part of their
lives. Large events throughout the year bring many sites together to enhance the
socialization experience. Hana participants, these are our beautiful ladies and
gentlemen from Hana, regularly attend these big events where old friends separated by
distance can meet and reconnect. The Hana seniors are some of the most active
seniors that we have. They will think nothing of getting on a bus and coming and
having a great time with their friends from Central and West Maui. Being able to give
back to and remain connected with their communities is important to Congregate
participants who take every opportunity to volunteer for community service projects
like this Food Bank drive on Molokai, which I believe was just a couple days ago.
Physical exercise is tailored to accommodate the Congregate participants needs. Chair
Zumba, stretch, and tai chi help to maintain flexibility, strength, and balance without
being too strenuous. A lot of our instructors tailor this so that they tailor these
exercises so they can be done from a chair, a sitting position. Congregate's favorite
activities include bingo. This is a bingo win right here. And Wii bowling which is
probably the most competitive bowling you will ever see. They are all very talented at
that. Bingo is a very serious game for Congregate seniors. If you go to a Congregate
senior doing a bingo game, I suggest you not speak to and interrupt the games, speak
to anyone, interrupt the game, they will give you stink eye. It is so quiet because they
concentrate so hard that you can hear a pin drop. It is that serious, but it is the most
fun time for them to get together. This is Councilraember Mike White sponsored a
bingo game where he donated prizes and served as game caller. So and again, this
very competitive, you are welcome to come and call, just, you know, please mind the
competitive nature of the participants. Congregate participants love to have fun with
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friends and their site coordinator. So you can guess which one is the site coordinator,
although they all look like they having fun. The one with the antlers is the site
coordinator. Site coordinators can be found printing out puzzles which they love
puzzles. Printing out puzzles, decorating for events, setting up games, cooking demos,
exercise programs, volunteer projects, planning excursions, and arranging for
transportation for each senior. They are half-time employees and they do a great
amount for the seniors. Dressing up, entertaining, serving as dance partners, and
cheerleaders are just part of the job for these amazing Kaunoa staff members. This
is...for these staff members it's like being on stage when they enter the nutrition site,
so no matter what they feel like, no matter how bad their day has been, or how
challenged they might feel, when they enter a nutrition site with the seniors they will
transfoim themselves into the greatest perfoimer you will ever see and give the senior
everything that they have. They are key to the Congregate sites. Dances with multiple
sites participating are a big draw. I believe this is our holiday celebration. We love to
dance. The program helps to keep people together as well. This is a family affair for
Donna DeRego, who is on the left, her mother Hilda Camara and Uncle Richard
Camara who attend the Akahi Nutrition Program daily. Donna says she has made
many new friends since joining the program in 2013 and enjoys time spent with her
family. Donna is also a valuable Akahi volunteer who regularly arrives to the lunch
program early to help her site coordinator set up coffee service for the day. And those
are kokuas, we have a lot of kokuas at all the sites. These are fun bunch of people
who get to spend a lot of time together and great activities that we provide for them.
So at this time, what we're gonna do is read a couple of mahalos. These are
hand-written mahalos from the, from some of the seniors at the Congregate site so
that you can hear from them directly. I think Dana is gonna read a couple.
MS. ACOSTA: I love coming to the hall each day. For one thing Nancy is so nice and always
helpful. The lunches are very good. Best of all, I like visiting with all the people.
is so sweet--she's speaking of the site manager
Everyone is so nice and friendly,
there--and loving also. And all we have...and we have puzzles for those who want to
do them. Also there is bowling to play if you can and want to play. It's lots of fun
now, and now and then we have different programs who come in to teach us things
that are very interesting. I think we are blessed and lucky to have all of this better
than sitting at home always alone. My deepest love and good wishes to all. Love,
Teresa and Judy.
MS. GRIFFITH: Read 'em all.
MS. ACOSTA: The Akahi lunch program is my favorite place to be. I enjoy the exercise days,
when we make crafts, and karaoke days. We always have great guest speakers and
programs. Always something to do. I like to keep busy and get out of the house,
Conchita. I enjoy coming to the Akahi lunch program. I love talking story with my
friends and Erin, the site manager, is always so helpful and nice. And I depend on the
hot meal. I cannot cook and I don't drive anymore. Thank you for the lunch program,
Donna.
MS. GRIFFITH: This is the last one, I believe.
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MS. ACOSTA: Okay. To Congregate, Kaunoa Congregate, attention: Arlynn Tomoso. We
recently took a survey of what we think about Kaunoa's Nutrition Program. I want to
personally thank you and your staff for a wonderful program. I look forward every
Tuesday and Fridays to attend the Nutrition Kaunoa's Waikapu Center. The
excursions, lunch, activities, guest speakers, et cetera, have made my retirement years
full of fun and enjoyment.
MS. GRIFFITH: Okay. We do have to read this one because I believe she is expecting it to be
read.
MS. ACOSTA: The Kaunoa Nutrition Program is a vital part of my daily life. It enables me to
talk story with friends and keep up with what is going on in the neighborhood. I enjoy
the activities. Nancy, Elua's program assistant, provides bingo, cleaning eye glasses,
special speakers, massage, exercise, et cetera, et cetera, and the excursions to other
nutrition sites and special places. I can't forget to mention the very affordable
nutritious lunch, especially since we get it from the Hale Mahaolu kitchen for a
donation of $2. Without the Nutrition Program to come to, I'd be at home watching
TV, most, more likely napping in front of it. I don't drive so I can't go to visit friends or
attend activities on my own. . . . (inaudible). . .
MS. GRIFFITH: Now this is the Assisted Transportation Program. Now we're looking at
services that assist the homebound, the frail elderly. These are our most vulnerable
seniors so we are not going to show you pictures of their faces of our current clients,
but we will talk to you about the programs. Assisted Transportation provides
door-to-door assistance to persons age 60 and better with physical or mental
limitations and limited means of transportation. Kaunoa's AT clients are referred to
us from the Maui County Office on Aging following a needs-based assessment. AT
provides services throughout Maui County, takes clients to medical appointments,
adult daycare, day health, business-related appointments, shopping for necessities,
and other locations if available. We do take people sometimes to visit graves,
sometimes to visit their families at Hale Makua, so we do try to make those
connections for them. AT drivers are trained senior service providers who provide
more than just a ride. These drivers, people think that they are just driving a car and
picking people up and dropping them off and that's not the case. They're highly
trained through the County's Risk Management Program as well as through Kaunoa's
programs itself, so these are actually service providers, they're not just drivers. AT
workers are often the only person who will see a frail senior in a given day. The
Kaunoa AT staff is trained to recognize signs of distress, provide reassurance and
referrals for additional services when needed. AT clients as a group continues to
become older and more frail and more isolated both socially and geographically. Our
drivers now are going to more remote areas than ever before and require more
one-on-one assistance. The AT staff strives to provide more than just a ride by
organizing group activities for clients to help reduce isolation and loneliness. This is
one of the group activities. This is the special fair day at the Maui Fair. This is one of
our clients having a bumper car ride with one of our staff members. There are other
pictures of him eating cotton candy, having a...on the Ferris wheel. The AT staff
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provides senior clients with much more than just a ride. They go the extra mile to
make clients feel special and valued and provide them with the support they need to
remain independent and able to age at home with dignity for as long as they can.
These are some mahalo cards from them expressing their appreciation for the AT
service. Dana, you want to read that first one?
MS. ACOSTA: To all my friends at Kaunoa, another year almost completed and I just want to
express my appreciation for your caring and service. I feel like you are all my
guardian angels. Thank you for always being there when I need you. May you be
blessed for your services. Happy Thanksgiving. Let's see. All of you have been a
wonderful gift to me and my family. I love the candy too. Have a wonderful year of
safe driving. Thank you for your kind service and friendly help. Merry Christmas.
Holidays bring out the gratitude in people and...
MS. GRIFFITH: I'm gonna skip one.
MS. ACOSTA: Okay. All right. This one. Ready? Dear Kaunoa Angel Team, to the lucky
gods came the helping hands of all the beautiful Kaunoans to make a bit of paradise
on Earth. Wow. Thank you for your kindness, smiles, humor, laughter, brightening
of everybody's day. Sending many blessings, best wishes.
MS. GRIFFITH: One more.
MS. ACOSTA: Oh, this is a beautiful one. Day by day, minute by minute, breath by breath,
heartbeat by heartbeat my life is indeed more enjoyable because of your generous gift,
your giving spirit. Yes, indeed, the pain is less, the sun shines brighter, my thoughts
are cheerier, my heart is grateful all the day long just knowing you are in my life.
Each encounter transporting me, listening to my concerns, laughing with me, sighing
with me gives me hope and a resolve to find ways to build on what you've given to pass
on to those around me and awareness that someone loves me, them. It is Christmas
all year long because...it is Christmas all year long being a part of Kaunoa family. I
live each and...I love each and every one of you. I pray God's blessings on you and
yours. Thank you.
MS. GRIFFITH: So those are some of our AT clients, our Assisted Transportation, very
grateful people, very lovely people. So at this time, we are going to close with our final
section which is the Meals on Wheels section. This would be the most frail of our
homebound clients and this part will be presented by Luanne Fujimoto.
MS. FUJIMOTO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the Council. Thank you for
giving us the opportunity to present to you about Kaunoa services. Kaunoa's Meals on
Wheels Program serves nutritious meals to frail, homebound seniors age 60 and better
who do not drive and need assistance with daily living. Meals are delivered by very
caring staff who provide more than just a meal. They provide a safety check to ensure
the senior is okay and they provide an opportunity for socialization for the homebound
senior. We'd like to present you with three examples. Meet Hilda Kanae. And by the
way, these examples that we're presenting are for seniors who have passed for reasons
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mentioned previously, we do not want to disclose our current Meals on Wheels clients.
We had the privilege of serving Hilda for about five years. So Hilda lived most of her
life alone. She had COPD when we met her and in her last three years she was in and
out of the hospital. She needed the use of oxygen. Hilda would wait outside of her
house for staff to bring her lunch. She was a feisty lady who offered to teach the staff
to cook even. When Maui County banned the plastic bags, she asked staff to bring
plastic bags from Honolulu so she could line her trashcans. Sorry. She had a really
mean dog too. When arriving at her residence, staff would stamp their feet before
leaving their car to just check where the dog was. She also had staff take her mail to
her mail box and she would always remind them to put up the flag now. Hilda loved
to tell the staff stories about how she was as a supervisor for the telephone company
in Honolulu. She wanted her milk on the side of her lunch plate, never on top of the
lunch. And as a safety concern, staff always brought in her County trash bin. Her
daughter was always so grateful for the healthy meals and the daily check by staff.
Toward the end of her life, Hilda became more frail and she would sit inside her house
and have staff put her meal on a cart. She would also...the staff would also open her
milk carton and undo the cellophane on her meal for her and set it up for her so she
could eat it. And during her last months, Hilda moved in with her daughter and
passed at the age of 98 with the help of hospice. So thank you for allowing her to live
her ending days. The next slide is of Mr. Edmund Keau. We served, we
at home
had the privilege of serving Edmund for about ten years. Edmund lived at home in
Wailuku. He had been in a car accident, paralyzed on his left side with a speech
impairment, and he was prone to falls. So when we met him he used an electric
scooter or cane. Because of his speech impairment from the accident, he was
extremely difficult to understand but the staff in time understood him though. They
found him to be a very loving, gentle man who loved the UH Warriors. He must be so
proud of our UH men's and women's basketball team right now. It wasn't unusual for
the staff to give him hugs. They saw how much he loved the socialization and the
people contact. We were so happy when he told us he was moving from his home in
Wailuku to Hale Mahaolu Ekolu where he could be around more people more often.
The night before he passed, he went to a party and he passed the next day quite
unexpectedly. His sister told us that he died of a heart attack. He never even told
them he had a heart condition. He passed at 69 years old, a few weeks shy of his 70th
birthday. And by the way, his sisters were his emergency contacts. One sister lived
and still lives in Kula. A second sister lived and still lives on the mainland. So with
Edmund living in Wailuku, the distance made it really tough for the caregivers. So
they were very appreciative of the nutritious meals provided. The last and final slide is
of Shigeo Yamashita. Shigeo, when we met him he lived alone. His wife has recently
passed and his beloved dog had recently passed as well. They had no children. He
lived at Iao Parkside. He was a very lonesome, frail man who couldn't drive and was
very unsteady on his feet. Staff would escort him to retrieve his, when they delivered
the meal, they would escort him to his mailbox so that he could get some exercise and
get his mail and then walk him back. Staff also took him on more than just a meal
activity, to his old home by the river in Wailuku, and to his wife's grave to put flowers.
They took him to Rice Park in Kula. He said he and his wife had picnics there. He
was a very social person. He would cry whenever they take him to the grave. He'd not
get...he did not get that at home by himself. Staff knew he would eat only saimin for
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dinner so they would sometimes take dinner for him after work. He asked his niece
who was his caregiver, his only caregiver, why are they so nice to me? She said that
Meals on Wheels showed her uncle that he was still a very valuable person, even
though his wife had passed he's still valuable. His niece promised him that she would
do everything possible to ensure that he can stay at home, he can remain at home
until his death. So staff delivered The Maui News to him. It came from a friend who
happened to be a client of ours and lived in the same complex. So we'd go deliver her
meal, pick up her newspaper after she's read it and then take his meal and give him
the newspaper and go pick up his mail at the mailbox and, you know, he can get his
exercise. Mr. Yamashita died at home at the age of 94 under hospice care thereby
fulfilling his niece's promise to him. At Kaunoa we strive, we all strive to the same
mission. We accomplish it in different ways. At Meals on Wheels we serve seniors
toward their later years and we strive to make those years the best years by allowing
them the ability to age in their own homes with dignity and grace. Thank you.
MS. GRIFFITH: That's all that we have for today. We would like to...we thank you for your
patience and for your interest and for giving us this opportunity to speak to the
community to tell the community about what we do at Kaunoa. Again, thank you for
your support. We would be open to any questions that you might have at this time.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Griffith. Thank you, Kaunoa. At this time,
Members, I'd like to open the floor for questions. Mister...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll yield to Ms. Baisa.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Then I'll go after that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'd like to thank the folks from Kaunoa
for coming today. And I know you spend an awful lot of time getting your presentation
ready, but it's very comprehensive and it certainly helps everybody understand a little
bit of what's going on at Kaunoa. And I say a little bit because I get your newsletter
every month and I sit there and it takes me quite a while to go through the whole thing
to see all of the activities. And I'm so jealous because I want to get on the bus and get
to the latest restaurant or the latest night club or whatever and see what's going on. I
mean, our seniors in Maui County are very, very lucky. And I had the opportunity
when I was Chair of the Council to sit with folks that came here from AARP in
Washington and also folks who came from the Office on Aging, and they both made it
very clear that they acknowledge that Maui has the best senior program they say in
the country. So I think we should be very, very proud of it and I'm very proud that the
County of Maui continues to put and pour lots and lots of money into senior services,
all of it, we have just about everything and that's why we have a lot of people moving
to Maui to take advantage of our programs because they're hearing about them. But I
wanna say thank you to all of you, because I'm not that far away from being able to go
to Kaunoa. Hopefully in nine months I can enjoy some of the stuff I've been drooling
over for a long time. And also I want to thank you for your love and dedication of our
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seniors because it means a lot, you know, the stories that you share that's where it
really gets you. When you see people dying in their late 90s or I know many of them
even live until their 100s, you can take, you know, take that home. You know this is
not work that pays you well, you probably could earn a lot more doing something else
but think of all the rich rewards that you have for the rest of your life and you take
that home and say I made a difference. So thank you. And thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I will echo the same sentiments as my
colleague, but I do use the services. I am there on Sundays playing softball, so I am
using it already. I'm not waiting. I don't want to wait. There's others I'd like to
partake in and as time goes on, you know, if the good lord wills it, you know, we'll be
there. But to thank you seems very small for what you provide. You know, as I saw
those faces and those who have left us it really brought tears to my eyes because I
knew most of them. I remembered them. I seen them and talked to them and to see
that they're not here anymore, which I knew, really brings something out to say Maui
is no ka oi. You know, we face a lot of challenges, but our seniors can rest assured
that they're not one of them. So long as we have the strength and the financial
whereal [sic], they will be always taken care of. We need to honor them, just like we
need to take care of our youngsters who will be our future. I mean, that's the two
dichotomies that we live with, yeah. But to say just thank you seems so little, but I
guess that's the only words I can think of. Mahalo for everything you do. You know,
heaven's gates will open up for most of you because you are just part of what love is
all about, what Hawaii nei and Maui County has always been. And it's always good to
know that as long as it progress towards that, and the young guy like Mr. Guzman has
a while to get there, but he'll get there, you know, but his parents and others do enjoy
it and that much I know. You know, a lot of our parents were able to enjoy. Mine
never because mine were on the Big Island and they have nothing close to this. In
fact, when my mom was here, she'd go with some of my aunts and friends and go to
the services and she would say, we don't have anything like this back on Hawaii
County. And our other colleagues, they do envy what we do. They don't even
understand how we can afford to do it, but it's not a matter of affordability. It's a
matter of honoring those who have given us what we have and we giving back to them.
So I've been proud in the last nine and half years to be on this Council to always, to
always make sure all our funding that was necessary for our senior programs from
whatever, for whichever program was taken care of, but I think this really makes the
public understand how important that the services you provide. I think it's really,
really great. So thank you for that presentation today. I think it's well over, you
know, long overdue and now at least now the public can understand that when we put
money forward to our seniors it's just not an excursion, it's just not a trip, it's just not
going to the store, but really a sense of worth for them to continue to be a part of this
community. So thank you, ladies and gentlemen, and whoever else is involved, you
know, I don't want to just be, you know, because all of you do a great job. Hang in
there, keep up the good work. I don't know how much money we can give you for
raises, but whatever we can find we'll look for it. But if we don't, don't quit because
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then when I get there I won't have anybody. You know so don't quit, okay. Thank
you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I also would like to concur with
Mr. Victorino and all the accolades that he has mentioned. You have a great crew and
when I grow up, I want to work for you guys, and that being said, you know, the 60
employees that you do have over there have such great, I have such great admiration
towards them. They have such wonderful morale. I did, I guess, when I got into office,
I took a tour and I actually met a lot of the employees there and I met one person who
had just started and I can't remember her name. And all along, everywhere you go,
they have these mission statement that they put up on the walls, Chair, and one of the
requirements when you work there, when you start is to memorize the mission
statement. And it was such a fresh of breath air and then she recited it and it was
like, whoa, you don't get that anymore. It's such a bonding type of, I wouldn't say
ritual, but it really inspires the unity within that organization or the Department. But
I'd like to hear that, just for the people to hear that mission statement. It's a great
mission statement. I can ask anyone of you guys to do it, but, yeah, could you please,
Chair, could they say that mission statement? Because it's a wonderful mission
statement.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Go ahead. Thank you.
MS. GRIFFITH, MS. ACOSTA, MS. SUZUKI, and MS. FUJIMOTO: The mission of Kaunoa
Senior Services is to continuously create those special and exceptional experiences
and opportunities which will make the retirement years feel like the best years.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Wow. It says it all. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I also echo the sentiments of
all my colleagues and having seen the other side of it and trying to deal with some
issues that my mom has on the mainland and trying to find services like this, I was
expecting, okay, if we do it this way on Maui then other places might even do it better,
but not even close. You guys are the best, you know, when we go to NACo we hear
that all the time too. We say this is what we do and they go, really. So, you know,
and Mr. Victorino said his colleagues, our colleagues on the Big Island and other
islands ask us how we can afford to do it, my question, my response would be how
can we not afford to do it. So good job, you guys.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I just like to say the greatest testimony to
what you do and the services you provide comes from your clients. I have always
heard every time when I talk to any of them whether it's down there or I meet them in
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the shopping center or any time we have a discussion, they don't talk about Kaunoa
the building, they talk about the staff and the staff is what makes it so successful.
We're very proud of you. You've been taking care of my family and friends since its,
well its inception, since it started. And thank you and I know you'll continue to doing
great work. Mahalo.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. I'd like to join my colleagues to sincerely thank you for the
work that you do. Malama na kupuna, so mahalo for doing that. Members, I believe
our discussion is completed and I want to thank you again, Kaunoa, for being here.
Members, without objections, the Chair will defer this matter.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS

(excused: RH).

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members, we have completed today's agenda. I'd like to thank the
representatives from the Administration, the Department of Corporation Counsel for
their participation. And with that, the Match 17, 2016 meeting of the Housing,
Human Services, and Transportation Committee is adjourned with thanksgiving to
say, to Michele and Tammy, thank you for your help. Thank you. Meeting is
adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 3:35 p.m.

APPROVED:

STACY CRIVELLO, Chair
Housing, Human Services, and
Transportation Committee
hht:min:160317:mb

Transcribed by: Michelle Balala
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